
Nottingham City Health and Wellbeing Board 
31 May 2023 

 
Report Title: Hewitt Review Findings 

 

Lead Board Member(s): Councillor Linda Woodings – Portfolio Holder for 
Adults and Health 
 

Report author and contact 
details: 

Nancy Cordy – 
Nancy.cordy@nottinghamcity.gov.uk 
 

Other colleagues who 
have provided input: 

Lucy Hubber, Director of Public Health 
 
 

Executive Summary: 
 
An independent review of integrated care systems (ICSs), known as The Hewitt 
Review, was published by the Department of Health and Social Care in April 2023. 
The review identified 6 key principles that will create the context in which ICSs can 
transform our health and care system; 
 

1) Collaboration 
2) A limited number of shared priorities 
3) Give local leaders space and time to lead 
4) Systems need the right support 
5) Balancing freedom with accountability 
6) Enabling timely, relevant, high-quality and transparent data 

 
The full report (Appendix A) sets out a series of recommendations as to how these 
principles can be translated into action. A notable recommendation includes a shift 
from focussing on illness to promoting health, including a shift in the share of total 
NHS budget at ICS level going towards prevention (recommendation that this 
should be increase by at least 1% over the next 5 years). 
  
The government is currently considering the recommendations made by the review 
and it should be noted that the review is not currently government policy. 
 
The King’s Fund have published a short reflection on the review which can be 
found in Appendix B to support the Boards consideration, in line with the below 
recommendations. 
 

Recommendation(s): The Board is asked to: 
 

(1) Note the publication and content of The Hewitt Review: An independent 
review of integrated care systems 
 

(2) Consider and comment on learning and reflections from the review which 
can be applied within the local Nottingham and Nottinghamshire ICS ahead 
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of a government response to the review and the recommendations 
contained within it. 

 

 

The Joint Health and Wellbeing Strategy 
 

Aims and Priorities How the recommendation(s) 
contribute to meeting the Aims and 
Priorities: 
 

Aim 1: To increase healthy life 
expectancy in Nottingham through 
addressing the wider determinants of 
health and enabling people to make 
healthy decisions 
 

 
 
 
 
 
The Joint Health and Wellbeing Strategy 
has a clear focus on improving 
outcomes in population health and 
preventing ill-health, as well as tacking 
inequalities. These are also the aims of 
the ICS. 
 
The Hewitt Review sets out a series of 
recommendations which it concludes will 
support ICSs to deliver against these 
aims, including a shift to upstream 
investment in preventative services and 
interventions.  

Aim 2: To reduce health inequalities by 
having a proportionately greater focus 
where change is most needed 
 

Priority 1: Smoking and Tobacco 
Control 
 

Priority 2: Eating and Moving for Good 
Health 
 

Priority 3: Severe Multiple 
Disadvantage 
 

Priority 4: Financial Wellbeing 
 

How mental health and wellbeing is being championed in line with the 
Board’s aspiration to give equal value to mental and physical health: 
 
The Hewitt Review recognises the importance of both physical and mental health, 
and identifies the need for close the health and care system to work together in 
different ways to address both.  
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